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 SOCIOLOGY 
 
065 D Banerji: MEDICAL PRACTICE IN INDIA: ITS SOCIOLOGICAL 
IMPLICATIONS 
Antiseptic 1962, 59, 125-29. 
  

Before the advent of western system of medicine in the 
eighteenth century, the practice of the empirical indigenous system 
of medicine of very high standard was in vogue in India.  However, 
with growing industrialization in Europe allopathic system made 
spectacular progress of which Indian sub continent could not remain 
unaffected during British rule.  As a result, indigenous systems of 
medicine declined and became more or less cult of the quacks.  Only a 
small fraction of the educated Indians have a chance to acquire 
knowledge of western medicine and only a few could afford to avail 
these services while millions of Indians living all over the country 
had very little use of very advanced medical institutions based in 
big cities.  Even after 14 years of political independence India 
continues to be the home of preventable epidemics as well as has high 
incidence of innumerable communicable diseases.  Extreme poverty is 
perhaps the most important factor responsible for the poor state of 
health of the people in India.  A plan for having better nutrition, 
better water supply, housing and better education will certainly 
result in great improvement in the national health.  In the initial 
stage of social development all efforts should be directed to provide 
basic elementary medical and public health services to the entire 
population.  The doctor going to work in an interior village in India 
must have a wide and varied knowledge of the preventive and curative 
aspects of medicine, all specialization rolled into one.  The state 
must provide free medical care to all, particularly to the poor.  In 
the concept of socialized medicine there is no place of top sided 
approach of having highly trained doctors who have nothing to offer 
to the public other than some useless mixtures.  What is urgently 
needed is a social transformation of the practice of public health 
and medicine in India. 
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066 D Banerji: SOME SOCIAL ASPECTS OF THE NATIONAL TB PROGRAMME 
Bull Dev Prev Tuberc 1964,10,47-50. 
 

Health problems in India form only a small part of the large 
variety of pressing socio-economic problems that face the community. 
 Pulmonary tuberculosis, among the health problems, is one of the 
many problems which need immediate attention.  In the resources that 
are available for dealing with the different problems, the share 
which could be given to tuberculosis could not be big.  If, due to 
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some special reasons, a disproportionate slice of the resources is 
used up in applying advanced technological methods to satisfy a 
fraction of the total needs of the community, other problems may be 
accentuated.  Logically a solution of the tuberculosis problem in 
India should form an integral part of a comprehensive overall social 
development plan for the community.  If the tuberculosis control 
programme is according to the felt-need, generated by the disease in 
the community, it would be in consonance with the other health and 
social programmes evolved for dealing with the other felt-needs.  
Available information shows that it is possible to develop a minimal 
nation-wide tuberculosis casefinding and treatment programme through 
the general health services.  If the available resources in the 
future improve, then a corresponding qualitative and quantitative 
improvement in the working of the tuberculosis programme could be 
easily affected.  It also appears reasonable to expect such a 
programme to produce an impact on the epidemiology of the disease. 
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067 D Banerji: HEALTH PROBLEMS AND HEALTH PRACTICES IN MODERN INDIA: 
A HISTORICAL INTERPRETATION 
Indian Practitioner 1964, 17, 137-43. 
 
 In this paper an attempt is made to examine how the data from 
the history of medicine in India can help in formulating health 
programmes that deal with health problem as an integral part of the 
overall causation.  India’s 5000 years old history provides an 
enormous perspective of the nature of man’s struggle against his 
environment starting from Indus Valley Civilization, the influence of 
Vedic Way of life of Buddhism, followed by frequent foreign invasions 
and general decline in the living standards of people.  At the time 
of independence in 1947, India faced on one side, staggering problem 
of poverty, hunger, illiteracy, size in population and on the other 
side advantage of having ready made technological knowledge which 
could create effective weapons for dealing these problems. An 
Ecological Analysis of the History of Medicine in India shows an 
expansion of population due to availability of abundant resources 
which meant an increase in prosperity and social development.  Public 
health facilities of the city of Mohenjodaro were superior to all 
other communities of the ancient orient.  Almost all households had 
bathrooms, latrines, often water closets and carefully built well 
indicating the extent of health consciousness of ancient Indian 
people.  During Ashokan period, there is existence of social medicine 
along the line of Buddhist Ideology.  Emperor Ashoka states that “all 
over his dominions and adjoining territories, medical treatment is 
provided for men and animals”.  However, the radical changes that 
followed after the introduction of British rule dealt a fatal blow to 
the practice of the Indian System of Medicine.  A shift to practical 
western medicine during Nineteenth and Twentieth centuries led to 



 
 3 

neglect of Indian medicine and further decline. 
 
 These historical data help in providing a better understanding 
of the genesis of the present situation are also of immense 
importance for forecasting the pattern of health problems and health 
practices in the context of ecological changes that are expected to 
be brought about by other social development programmes, e.g., 
mechanisation of coal mining might influence the epidemiology of 
ankylostomiasis through better standard of living; conversely 
effective ankylostomiasis programme may bring prosperity by 
increasing the productivity of the coal miners.  This is known as 
Positive Circular cumulative causation phenomenon.  To-day, Indian 
society stands on the threshold of far reaching social, cultural and 
economic changes.  Utilization of the scientific knowledge generated 
by Industrial Revolution for dealing with health problem is essential 
for practicing modern medicine.  A sound of medical and public health 
programme must have a very sound infracture of overall social, 
cultural and economic development.  In a natural process of social 
evolution, medical and public health services cannot grow without 
such an infrastructure.  Even if it were hypothetically possible to 
create artificially (at an astronomical cost) efficient medical and 
public health services without correspondingly developing in the 
infra-structure, the social benefits accruing from such services will 
be of doubtful significance.  What benefits will a hypothetical 
'disease free' state bring to a population that is otherwise ill-fed, 
ill-clad, ill-housed and illiterate? 
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068 Radha Narayan, Susy Thomas, S Pramila Kumari, S Prabhakar, AN 
Ramaprakash, T Suresh & N Srikantaramu: PREVALENCE OF CHEST SYMPTOMS 
AND ACTION TAKEN BY SYMPTOMATICS IN A RURAL COMMUNITY 
Indian J TB 1976, 23, 160-68. 
 

A study was conducted in 55 randomly selected villages of 
Nelamangala taluk, Bangalore district in 1975 (1) to estimate the 
prevalence of symptoms in the general population during the two 
months prior to the epidemiological survey, (2) to study the nature 
of action taken by these symptomatics and, (3) to find out through 
sputum examination as to how many of them suffer from pulmonary 
tuberculosis.  The entire population was interviewed and sputum was 
collected from those aged five years and above having symptoms 
continuously for seven days and more.  A coverage of 98.8% was 
obtained.  Symptomatics among the directly interviewed were almost 
double (32.3%) of those who had to be interviewed by proxy (16.8%).  
Proportion of symptomatics were higher in the age groups twenty years 
and above.  24.8% were symptomatic during the reference period of two 
months and 16.7% had symptoms on the day of interview. ll.1% were 
found to have chest symptoms.  The prevalence rate of tuberculosis 
was found to be 21 per 1000, (for males 28 and females 14).  Cough 
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was the most prevalent and the symptom of longest duration. 
 

The findings suggest that symptoms questioning should focus more 
on cough and its combination with other symptoms.  Symptoms 
questioning as a tool to detect cases has less potential than X-ray, 
but data reveal that leading questions can elicit more information on 
symptoms and action taking.  The manner of action taking was the same 
for chest symptoms as for other symptoms and the proportion taking 
action is also the same for males and females.  Government health 
facilities are found to be the most important source of relief, 
indigenous medicine having some importance marked second and the 
private practitioners ranking only third. 
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069 Radha Narayan, Susy Thomas, S Prabhakar & N Srikantaramu: 
INTERVIEW AS A TOOL FOR SYMPTOM SCREENING IN PULMONARY TUBERCULOSIS 
Indian J Soc Work 1978, 38, 367-74. 
 

Persons suffering from pulmonary tuberculosis generally 
experience symptoms such as cough, chest pain, fever and haemoptysis. 
It is possible to identify the symptomatics by interviewing them 
during community health surveys. The symptom survey was carried out 
in 62 villages and 4 town blocks of Tumkur district in Karnataka as a 
sequel to an epidemiological survey undertaken to estimate the 
prevalence of tuberculosis.  The data was collected through 
structured schedule.  The interviewers were given the identification 
details of individuals having X-ray shadows suggestive of 
tuberculosis and an equal number of matched controls within 4 weeks 
of the survey.  A total of 1752 persons were taken into the study of 
whom 875 had x-ray shadows and 877 were normals.  Of the total 
persons under study 89.7% were satisfactorily interviewed.  It was 
observed that 42.6% of the total symptomatics gave history of one 
symptom at the first general question, 13% responded having symptoms 
after being asked specific questions.  In conclusion a 42.6% 
affirmative response to the initial question of 'How is your health' 
is noteworthy that an investigator is acceptable health agency as the 
interviewee is willing to confide in him regarding his health 
problems.  Additional number of persons responded to direct specific 
questions.   
 

It must be pointed out that interview is a generic term applied 
to a tool that may be used for obtaining information through verbal 
communication.  As a tool in surveys for screening for tuberculosis 
it is amenable to divese techniques and has great potentialities of 
being applied to different situations and various categories of 
respondents.  Hence, it is necessary to identify the nature of data 
to be obtained and to decide on the technique that would be most 
suitable.  Proper training, skill and supervision of the interviewer 
can obviate any possible bias and subjectivity that could vitiate an 
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interview.  As compared to many of the tools of social science 
research, the interview is simple, easy and amenable to being used in 
live situations.  It is also of prime importance among populations 
for whom vocalisation is the most important medium of communication. 
 Hence, in a community survey for the estimation of the prevalence of 
chest symptomatics the interview can be a valuable tool. It also 
shows that the interview is adequate as a tool of community survey in 
tuberculosis. 
 
KEY WORDS: SYMPTOMS, SCREENING TOOLS, INTERVIEW, CONTROL PROGRAMME, 
RURAL POPULATION.                          
 
 
070 Radha Narayan, S Prabhakar, Susy Thomas, S Pramila Kumari, T 
Suresh & N Srikantaramu: A SOCIOLOGICAL STUDY OF AWARENESS OF 
SYMPTOMS AND ACTION TAKING OF PERSONS WITH PULMONARY TUBERCULOSIS (A 
RESURVEY) 
Indian J TB 1979, 26, 136-46. 
 

A study on awareness of symptoms of pulmonary tuberculosis and 
action taking was repeated in the 62 villages and 4 town blocks of 
Tumkur district of Karnataka after an interval of 12 years.  In the 
earlier study, 2106 persons formed the study population.  In the 
present study, 1752 were intaken to obtain a comparison of these 1752 
intaken persons who were eligible for interview, 875 were X-ray 
positive and 877 X-ray normal (matched control).  

 
The study showed that 95% of patients having radiologically 

active tuberculosis by both X-ray readers, 70% by one reader, 49.5% 
inactive by both readers, were aware of symptoms.  According to the 
bacteriological status 79.5% had symptoms among those who were sputum 
positive by both microscopy and culture, 62.2% among those positive 
by culture alone and 73.7% among patients sputum positive by any 
method.  Regarding action taking it was observed that 49.5% of the 
bacteriologically positive patients took some action compared by 70% 
of those found to have radiologically active disease by both X-ray 
readers.  Thus action taking was higher among the latter category in 
both the studies.  It may be due to the fact that extent of lesions 
are less advanced among those bacteriologically positive than among 
those who were in radiologically positive stage. 

 
The findings of the study are similar to the earlier awareness 

study carried out in 1963 in the same area (Tumkur).  This also 
indicates that in spite of having advantage of DTP for a decade 
actual and total benefits have not reached the people. 

  
 
KEY WORDS: SOCIAL AWARENESS, ACTION TAKING, SYMPTOMS, RURAL 
POPULATION, URBAN POPULATION, INTERVIEW, CONTROL PROGRAMME. 
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071 Radha Narayan & N Srikantaramu: SYMPTOM AWARENESS AND ACTION 
TAKING OF PERSONS WITH PULMONARY TUBERCULOSIS IN RURAL COMMUNITIES 
SURVEYED REPEATEDLY TO DETERMINE THE EPIDEMIOLOGY OF THE DISEASE 
Indian J TB 1981, 28, 125-30. 
 

A longitudinal epidemiologic survey was carried out in 
Nelamangala taluk of Bangalore district since 1961, to find out 
prevalence of infection and disease of tuberculosis. During V round 
of the survey 1977, after 16 years of the first round, it was planned 
to study the awareness of symptoms and action taking of persons in 
the community where repeated surveys consisting of tuberculin, X-ray 
and sputum examinations had been carried out since 1961 and 
facilities for diagnosis and treatment were available since 1974.  
Fifty one persons aged 20 years and above, referred as X-ray 
positives were interviewed by social investigators on a structured 
questionnaire to elicit the awareness of symptoms and details of 
action taken to seek relief. 

 
 Of the 51 satisfactorily interviewed, 41 (80.4%) had symptoms 
suggestive of tuberculosis, of the 20 bacteriologically positive 
cases 19 (95%) were aware of symptoms suggestive of tuberculosis, 
thus registering a higher percentage of awareness than the X-ray 
positives. Of those with symptoms, 58.8% sought relief, many of them 
at multiple agencies such as Govt. hospitals and private 
practitioners, and some at tuberculosis hospitals, on being referred 
there.  Most had obtained services free of cost and appreciated the 
available intrinsic benefits.  Prior personal or family associations 
were the main reasons for seeking the services of private 
practitioners.  Only 23% had gone to the nearest health facilities.  
Lack of proper facilities for good treatment and preference to be 
treated at urban centres, were the main reasons for not availing of 
the services at the nearest health facilities. 
 
KEY WORDS: RURAL POPULATION, SYMPTOM AWARENESS, FELT NEED, ACTION 
TAKING. 
 
 
072 Radha Narayan, Susy Thomas, N Srikantaramu & K Srikantan: ILLNESS 
PERCEPTION AND MEDICAL RELIEF IN RURAL COMMUNITIES 
Indian J TB 1982, 29, 98-103. 
 
 Illness is mostly a subjective awareness of an individual, the 
relief of which may be sought within or outside medical or health 
facilities.  Perception of illness vary from people to people 
depending upon cultural, ethnic and socio-economic differences.  
Perception of symptoms by persons suffering from tuberculosis is very 
high yet only half of them approach modern medical facility for 
alleviation of their suffering.  A survey was carried out in rural 
area of Hoskote taluk, Bangalore district to determine perceived 
morbidity and accessible medical relief in 1433 households belonging 
to 18 villages; of them, 1393 (97%) were successfully interviewed.  
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Selected households belonged to three types of villages i.e., those 
being within 3 kms of a i)PHC, ii)taluk headquarters hospital and non 
Governmental health centre. 
 

Of the 9286 individual belonging to 1393 households 
satisfactorily interviewed regarding health, 1201 (12.9%) were found 
to be ill at some point of time during the reference period of one 
month.  No differences were observed in the perception of morbidity 
or in the health seeking behaviour in the three groups of villages.  
Persons with symptoms/disease accounted for 88.8% of the total 
sickness, 3.4% for injuries and 9.3% for disabilities, while action 
taking was 61.6%, 90% and 13.5% respectively.  Age sex distribution 
showed no difference in illness occurrence.  Sputum was collected 
from 147 chest symptomatics and seven were found to be sputum 
positive. Government health facilities were utilized by 37.6% of the 
sick persons, private doctors by 36.4%, nature medicine by 10.6% and 
home remedies by only 9.9%.  In conclusion, the services at the 
government health facilities were acceptable and were utilized if 
accessible.  Prompt and adequate relief for injuries and acute 
indispositions ensures confidence of the people and better 
utilization. 
 
KEY WORDS: ILLNESS PERCEPTION, RURAL COMMUNITY, MEDICAL RELIEF, 
HEALTHSERVICES, UTILIZATION.  
 
 
073 Radha Narayan & N Srikantaramu: SIGNIFICANCE OF SOME SOCIAL 
FACTORS IN THE TREATMENT BEHAVIOUR OF TUBERCULOSIS PATIENTS 
NTI Newsletter 1987, 23, 76-90. 
 

This study based on an individualistic model examines the 
significance of factors such as symptom awareness, knowledge about 
the disease, recall of clinic instructions, economic problems and 
social interaction in the treatment regularity of patients with 
pulmonary tuberculosis through a multi-dimensional comparison of 
regular patients, irregular patients and their households.  There was 
no difference in the symptom awareness of the two groups of patients. 
Thus frequency of medical visits is to adopt the sick role than of 
stress.  In NTP patients are denied the sick role has “rest” and 
“special diet” the vital elements of traditional treatment are not 
recommended as part of treatment.  Yet, three of the four cardinal 
symptoms of pulmonary tuberculosis, cough fever and haemoptysis being 
of a nature observable by others, have been observed by the 
households to the extent similar to patients awareness.  Most of the 
patients who take treatment from non-paying centres such as the 
LWTDTC live in overcrowded areas where there is generally a high 
degree of neighbourhood interaction not only social but in sharing 
common utilities such as courtyard, water tap, bath room, toilet etc. 
 It is therefore not surprising that nearly half of the patients and 
households said that the neighbours knew about the patient's illness. 
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Seeking multiple sources of treatment is a common behaviour 
pattern of patients.  Yet, it is disconcerting to find that 
tuberculosis patients who can ill afford to pay and who need to be 
under treatment for a long period should 'shop around' for treatment. 
 It is the irregular patients who have sought treatment at other 
agencies more often.  The study shows that patients showing regular 
drug collection have had help from household members in collecting 
the drugs. They have also had help from household members in 
remembering to consume the drugs.  More of the households of the 
regulars mentioned LWTDTC as the place of treatment while in the in 
case of the households of the irregulars mentioned several places of 
treatment.  

 
No significant differences were seen between the regular and 

irregular patients in their social interactions within the households 
or in the behaviour of households towards the patients.  To the 
household, economic difficulties were the most important, perhaps for 
the reason that the patients were men in the working age group.  
Though economic difficulties were important to patients also the 
predominant aspect was pain and discomfort - the physical dimensions 
of suffering.  A treatment agency that can pay adequate attention to 
the relief of physical suffering and non-relapse of symptoms can 
perhaps help to improve treatment regularity of tuberculosis patients 
appreciably. 
 
KEY WORDS: PATIENT BEHAVIOUR, SOCIAL FACTORS, SYMPTOMS, HOUSEHOLD, 
COMPLIANCE. 
 


